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SUMMARY 
 
This is the second alternate report from the Centre for 
Organisation Research and Education to the Committee on the Rights 
of the Child in respect of the monitoring and reporting 
obligations of the Government of India. This report has been 
submitted also the Committee on the Rights of the Child in a 
modified form for consideration at the General Discussion Day 19 
September 2003.  
 
In this context we should like to point out that since the 
Committee made its concluding observations to the initial report 
of India, there has been no substantive change in the decline in 
conditions and status of the indigenous child of the North east 
region of India.  This can be verified from comments  made even by 
a Union Minister of Health regarding the increasing infant 
mortality, maternal mortality and declining access to pre-natal 
services in the North East region. 
 
A very superficial glance at the disaggregated statistics 
p ldren will convince the most skeptical of this 
reality.   
 
At the same time human rights abuses are increasing due to what 
the Governmnet of India terms « law and order problems and 
terrorist activities » .  Indigneous children for several 
generations have suffered the complete suspension of their civil 
and political rights, without recousre to domestic remedies. 
 
The efforts of India to meet industry demands for resources 
incuding those of the tourism industry, is impacting with massive 
displacement and loss of indigenous lands to their original 
inhabitants.  These losses take their inevitable toll on the lives 
and well being of indigenous families and communities and 
radically impair their ability and capacity to care for their own 
children. 
 
The absence of culturally appropriate training for health workers 
and educators has even resulted in deaths of indigenous children 
because of misutilisation of medications.  More and more children 
are leaving schools and schools are disfunctional because of lack 
of training and infrastructure support to teachers. 
 
In sum the indigenous children of this region suffer increasing 
marginalisation making them vulnerable to active induction into 
the worst forms of child labour and exploitation. 



1. India has one of the largest populations of indigenous peoples 
in the world. According to the Government of India classification 
of Scheduled Tribes the population is close to 70 million (Census 
of India 2001). However, this does not include many indigenous 
peoples who resist being named “tribal” or are excluded from this 
category by legislative fiat. All told the actual population of 
those considering themselves indigenous to their ancestral 
territories may be as much as 10 to 15 per cent over this figure. 
“Out of the 5653 distinct communities in India, 635 are considered 
to be 'tribes' or 'Adivasis'. In comparison, one finds that the 
estimated number of [Scheduled Tribes] varies from 250 to 593.”1 
Again this does not include those who consider themselves distinct 
“nations” rather than “tribes” or “adivasi”. This paper will focus 
largely on the indigenous children of the North Eastern region of 
India, in the overall context of the Indian Union. 
 
Roots of Discrimination 
 
2. Discrimination against the indigenous population in South Asia 
has many roots: conquest and displacement in ancient history, 
exclusion from the mainstream class and caste structures, into 
which they do not fit, isolation geographically from the more 
settled and feudal social and cultural environments of the ancient 
and medieval “Indian” kingdoms. 
 
3. Colonization played a contributing role in the enhancement of 
this discrimination in British India. Despite imperialism, 
considerable regard for the classical South Asian social and 
cultural mainstreams developed in academia and subsequently in the 
political acknowledgement of these. Indigenous peoples on the 
other hand, were largely perceived as “primitive” worthy of 
anthropological rather than any other consideration, to be at best 
benevolently either brought into the fold of civilization or 
preserved in their splendid barbarity! 
 
4. The successor government of the Indian Union has continued in 
such modes, tempered however with the insatiable thirst of a new 
born and impoverished country struggling to find a prominent place 
in the economic and political hegemonies that rule the world 
today. With this substantial population of indigenous peoples it 
is both surprising that these are some of the most discriminated 
group entities in the supposedly democratic Indian polity and 
obvious why they should be kept so. 
 
5. It is only with the acceptance of this unpalatable truth: that 
it is in the immediate interest of the development thrust of 
Indian state to maintain indigenous peoples in their 
disenfranchised condition, that it is possible to make sense of 
the systemic action and inaction that characterizes discrimination 
against indigenous children in India. 
 



Indigenous children and the Convention 
 
6. What is the position of the Convention of the Rights of the 
Child concerning the specific needs of indigenous children? At 
first glance there are only two Articles2 that explicitly address 
the question of indigeneity. However, the numerous references to 
family, community participation and culture appropriateness of 
interventions and services3, the prohibitions against 
discrimination on any grounds4 make it clear that the drafters of 
the Convention intended the broadest interpretation of its 
language, in favour of the child, in every circumstance. 
 
7. Moreover the language of the Preambular section and the overall 
language of the Convention is evidently enabling rather than 
limiting, “[taking] due account of the importance of the 
traditions and cultural values of each people for the protection 
and harmonious development of the child”.5 
 
8. What is or must be expected as “due account” in the case of 
indigenous children in order that the Convention may be applied in 
a non-discriminatory, inclusive, participatory and effective 
manner in the Indian context? It may be of value here to look at 
specific cases of the systemic impact of non- recognition or 
discrimination in order to answer such a question. 
 
The basis of discrimination 
 
9. The first question that comes to mind in the search for 
information is who and where are these millions of children? Their 
identity and location. The geographical locations are spread 
across India Indigenous peoples’ territories exist in every state 
of the country, in larger or smaller areas6. 
 
10. A major concentration is the North East region of India; one 
of the largest territories in the country still dominated by 
indigenous peoples in their traditional territories7. They are 
coastal or plains peoples, riverine or mountain dwellers, with a 
range of cultures to match the terrain. However large and 
increasing populations of indigenous peoples also live in non- 
traditional environments, rural or urban, even in those areas 
where the Census of India does not reveal their presence.8 
 
11. The primary line of discrimination being drawn, it is not 
surprising that discrimination permeates every level of policy, 
and, concomitantly, of planning and social services. Indigenous 
peoples’ identities are not recognised nor, therefore, are their 
rights or needs visible as legitimate aspirations in this 
gargantuan democracy. 
 
 
 



Indigenous children in the North East region of India: Concerns of 
Survival 
 
12. The situation of the peoples of the North East region of 
India, home to over 200 indigenous peoples, is strongly 
illustrative of this situation. In terms of food security and food 
availability, data is not available in most of the areas except 
for the State of Assam, which is identified as having a moderate 
problem.9 
 
13. However considering that indigenous and tribal child 
populations in even the more prosperous states of India are 
suffering malnutrition and starvation incidence far higher than 
the national average10 it is not surprising that the Union Health 
Minister in January 2001 commented on the increasing neonatal 
morbidity and mortality in the region.11 
 
14. The word used by the Minister himself needs to be stressed - 
“increasing”. This is an apparent anomaly. The usual contexts of 
strong male child preferences, extreme discrimination in caring 
for girl children, lack of education, especially of women or low 
status of women are not largely present in the majority of 
societies in the region.12 Why then, when India is claiming to have 
improved its performance on these basic indicators, are these 
regions demonstrating a noticeable downward trend? 
 
15. It is well recognised, all over the world today, that the 
survival and development of indigenous peoples is closely tied to 
their traditional lands.13 These lands provide not only food and 
medicinal products, shelter materials and other tangibles without 
which mere physical survival and well-being are threatened, but 
also are the basis of community, identity, history and culture. 
 
16. What is the record of the Government of India14 in protecting 
indigenous peoples’ rights to lands in this region? 
 
17. Anachronistic colonial law based on the premise of terra 
nullius governs indigenous peoples’ lands like all other lands in 
the territory of the Union of India. A range of laws therefore 
limits indigenous peoples’ rights to their ancestral territories 
and policies including forest and conservation laws, land 
acquisition laws and development polices demanding land 
resources.15 
 
18. Massive influxes, encouraged by the State, of mainstream 
ethnoses, into indigenous lands16, the on-going situation of armed 
conflicts, rapid and imposed urban development, the growth of 
extractive industry and plantations all make exorbitant demands on 
these lands, many of which support unique, sensitive and fragile 
ecosystems which have been maintained and possibly enhanced, for 



thousands of years by the indigenous peoples, while supporting 
their survival and unique development of cultures. 
 
19. There is not only a lack of but a reluctance to comprehend the 
critical importance of traditional land resources held by 
indigenous law and practice to the survival and well being of 
indigenous peoples and consequently to indigenous children. 
 
20. There is, therefore, neither serious political commitment nor 
effort to assure that indigenous children are not deprived of 
these rights. With the growing marginalization of those called the 
Poor , whether they are indeed poor or more accurately rendered 
poor by deprivation of their wealth and non-recognition of their 
rights to it, indigenous children are probably the one of the most 
vulnerable sections of Indian society today. 
 
21. The Government of India’s First Periodic Report to the 
Committee on the Rights of the Child clubs together minorities, 
backward classes and Scheduled Tribes and Castes, under a chapter 
on “Special Protection measures” listing the constitutional and 
policy provisions allocated for these and the statistical evidence 
to demonstrate India’s commitment.17 
 
22. However a very superficial look at the ground realities would 
disabuse any observer, regarding the actual extent of 
discrimination. Indigenous children remain at the bottom of all 
the statistics on survival, development. 
 
Development and displacement 
 
23. The irony is that indigenous peoples’ lands are the focus of 
much development activity especially in the last few decades. The 
exploitation of mineral resources, other natural resources such as 
timber or plantations of agro-industry, hydro-power generation are 
largely if not all implemented or planned on indigenous 
territories. 
 
24. Why, therefore, do indigenous peoples and their indigenous 
children, not benefit from these initiatives? The answer is a two-
fold discrimination. On the one hand, when such initiatives take 
place, no provisions are made for inclusion of indigenous peoples 
into the development paradigm posited by the projects. 
 
25. On the other hand indigenous peoples (including their 
children) are very often perceived as an obstruction that must, 
one way or another, be removed at the lowest cost to the project. 
This almost always implies displacement without rehabilitative 
measures (which are extremely high cost). The statistics on 
displacement in India (some 40 million people at the lowest 
estimate) are in the majority indigenous. 
 



Armed conflict 
 
26. The refusal of India to recognize that it hosts a number of 
extended armed conflicts results in endemic discrimination against 
children in such areas. Specifically, in the North East region of 
India and in some Eastern States, indigenous children are the 
sufferers of multiple discrimination. While in the North Eastern 
States, conflict between India’s Security Forces and the numerous 
armed opposition groups is consistently reflected as “Terrorism,” 
thereby allowing the Government to impose what amounts to extended 
martial law in the region. 
 
27. In some areas several generations of children have grown up in 
this abnormal environment of suspension of their civil rights18, 
including the right to life. While children of members of security 
forces receive considerable support, the vast majority who are 
inevitably indigenous, are discriminated against in rehabilitation 
or support programming. 
 
28. Not only this, children are frequently targeted for aggressive 
or reprisal action by Security forces. The jurisdiction of the 
Juvenile Justice Act, itself a Special Legislation19, is in 
conflict with national Security Legislation which awards martial 
law powers and impunity in the national courts to the Security 
forces.20 This in fact removes the vast majority of children taken 
into custody or sought to be taken into custody from the purview 
of the JJAct in these regions.21 
 
Conclusions and corrective measures in the child rights framework 
 
29. A clear understanding needs therefore to be developed 
regarding the linkage between children’s issues and indigenous 
children’s issues by all sectors of society and civil society in 
particular. While anti-discrimination positions and laws regarding 
children in general are a good baseline on which to start, this 
cannot be the standard set for indigenous children. Standards set 
for indigenous children must take into account their own 
realities: Primarily that they are indigenous. Their survival, 
protection, development and participation depend on their 
identification as indigenous in the first place. The refusal to 
name or identify them as such is the foundation of discrimination 
against them. 
 
30. Request the Committee to make the following recommendations: 
 
a. The Government of India must effect appropriate changes to 

ensure that the rights of indigneous children are adequately 
addressed by all policies and programmes undertaken by The 
Government of India that have impact on their lives.  

 



b. The Government of India must formulate and implement policies 
and programme for promoting the rights of indigenous children. 

 
c. The Government of India must ensure that the policies and 

programmes on Employment, Healthcare, Education, Housing, and 
Public Representation does not discriminate against indigenous 
peoples and their children. 

 
d. The Government of India must promote and protect the right to 

life, physical and mental integrity of indigenous children, 
youth and their communities, especially those exposed to or 
involved in armed conflict or other vulnerable situations.  

 
e. The Government of India must ensure prompt and just punishment 

on all those found responsible for violations of human rights 
committed against children, including violations of the rights 
of juvenile detainees. Children in conflict with the law must 
be treated in accordance with the provisions of the Juvenile 
Justice Act 2001 whether under proceedings of apprehension or 
in custody. 

 
f. The Government of India must adhere to the principles, and the 

provisions of the International Covenant on Civil and Political 
Rights and the recommendations of the Human Rights Committee, 
International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights 
and its Committee,  International Covenant on the Elimination 
of Discrimination of all Forms of Discrimination and the 
recommendations of its Committee with special attention to the 
implications for indigenous children. 

 
g. Expedite ratification and implementation of the Convention 

Against Torture and Other Forms of Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading 
Treatment or Punishment and its two Optional Protocols. 

 
h. Ensure that the Government of India respects the need for 

taking prior informed consent, participation of indigenous 
peoples in formulation, implementation and benefit sharing in 
all development projects especially hydro-power projects, 
mining and other extractive industries and plantations. 

 
i. Mandatory training and education on the Convention on the 

Rights of the Child and collective rights of children, and the 
rights of Indigenous peoples among all levels of administrative 
institutions, civil authorities and armed forces. 

 
j. Implement the recommendations merging from the previous 

examination of India’s country report by the Committee on the 
Rights of the Child without any further delay and encourage 
inter-governmnetal agencies such as UNICEF to effectively 
support the governments efforts to honour its committments to 
children. 
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